

MDPI

Review

COVID-19 and Essential Workers: A Narrative Review of Health Outcomes and Moral Injury

Joanna Gaitens , Marian Condon *, Eseosa Fernandes and Melissa McDiarmid

School of Medicine, University of Maryland, Baltimore, MD 21204, USA; jgaitens@som.umaryland.edu (J.G.); eseosa.fernandes@som.umaryland.edu (E.F.); mmcdiarm@som.umaryland.edu (M.M.)

* Correspondence: mcondon@som.umaryland.edu

Abstract: The COVID-19 pandemic has introduced a number of added obstacles to safe employment for already-challenged essential workers. Essential workers not employed in the health sector generally include racially diverse, low-wage workers whose jobs require close interaction with the public and/or close proximity to their coworkers, placing them at increased risk of infection. A narrative review facilitated the analyses of health outcome data in these workers and contributing factors to illness related to limited workplace protections and a lack of organizational support. Findings suggest that this already marginalized population may also be at increased risk of "moral injury" due to specific work-related factors, such as limited personal protective equipment (PPE) and the failure of the employer, as the safety and health "duty holder," to protect workers. Evidence suggests that ethical and, in some cases, legally required safety protections benefit not only the individual worker, but an employer's enterprise and the larger community which can retain access to resilient, essential services.

Keywords: COVID-19; essential workers; moral injury; worker protections



Citation: Gaitens, J.; Condon, M.; Fernandes, E.; McDiarmid, M. COVID-19 and Essential Workers: A Narrative Review of Health Outcomes and Moral Injury. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* **2021**, *18*, 1446. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph18041446

Academic Editor: Paul B. Tchounwou Received: 4 January 2021 Accepted: 31 January 2021 Published: 4 February 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2021 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

1. Introduction

Essential Workers

As the COVID-19 pandemic swept across the globe in 2020, nothing became more apparent than the social inequities that exist between different groups of workers. While many businesses began to close and numerous workers lost their jobs, those who remained working began to face a new set of challenges that often differed by social and economic class [1,2]. For example, some middle- and upper-income workers, such as those working in the technology industry, were able to transition from working in an office to working from home, whereas workers in many so-called essential industries, who often receive lower wages, were not afforded the same work-from-home opportunity [2], placing them at greater risk for exposure to COVID-19 [3–6].

The International Labor Organization (ILO) has defined essential services as services "without which the safety, health or welfare of the community or a section of the community would be endangered or seriously prejudiced" [7]. At the start of the pandemic, many countries scrambled to identify specific services and groups of workers that they considered essential [8]. While this list varies by country, and sometimes within country, workers in healthcare, food and agriculture, public utilities and safety, manufacturing, transportation, and communications often top the list [9,10]. As an example, in the U.S., the exact definition of who qualifies as an essential worker varies from state to state. However, in late March 2020, the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency under the U.S. Department of Homeland Security issued guidance to assist state, local and other authorities in identifying the "Essential Critical Infrastructure Workforce" [11]. As shown in Table 1, this workforce includes all of the main sectors listed above and is very broad, covering approximately 70% of all U.S. workers [12]. Workers in these industries are considered vital for maintaining

the health, safety, and well-being of the community in times of an emergency and therefore must continue to work and provide services during the current pandemic [11].

Table 1. Essential Worker Occupations *.

Category	Select Examples of Essential "frontline" Workers
Health Sector	Hospital workers Pharmacy workers Lab personnel Medical supplies and equipment providers Funeral home workers Long-term care workers Caregivers
Food and Agriculture Workers	Food processing/manufacturing workers Grocery and convenience store employees Farm workers Food service employees Warehouse workers
Law Enforcement/Public Safety/First responders	Firefighters Emergency medical service personnel Correctional officers Police officers Emergency service operators Security staff for buildings
Transportation and Logistics	Mass transit workers Trash collectors Postal and shipping employees Truck and bus drivers Warehouse employees Workers in the automotive industry
Essential Manufacturing	Workers involved in the manufacturing and supply of any essential equipment
Energy workers	Energy sector employees Petroleum/Natural gas sector employees Electric workers
Public Service workers	Public works employees Communication workers Plumbers/ electricians Road maintenance workers Building maintenance workers
Communications	Workers involvement in maintaining the communications infrastructure
Other essential workers	Workers that provide or support any necessary service (i.e., building supply workers, national security workers, financial service workers, etc.)

^{*} Based on list provided by the U.S. Department of Homeland Security [11].

Although some workers in essential industries are able to work remotely, the majority must continue to report to work, placing them in close proximity to others and on the "front lines" for potentially being exposed to the virus, thereby increasing their risk for illness and death [5,6,12]. One obvious example of "front-line" essential workers are healthcare personnel. As these individuals are at especially high risk for exposure to COVID-19 due to the nature of their work caring for the sick, their health and safety at work has often been highlighted in the literature and various media reports [13–16]. However, it is equally important to recognize the impact COVID-19 has had on the health and safety of other essential "front-line" workers, such as grocery store, food processing, farm, mass transit, and public safety workers. This latter group of "front-line" workers, who tend to be low-income and more racially diverse than other workers [1,6,17–20], are often already at increased risk for experiencing ill health due to numerous social and economic

disadvantages that existed prior to the pandemic [19,21,22]. For example, many essential workers employed in precarious jobs, with low pay and job security, are immigrants or migrant workers, making them more vulnerable to systemic and structural racism, which can increase their susceptibility to social and health inequities [23,24]. In addition, there is a disproportionately high number of women, another marginalized population, in some essential work sectors. For example, 71% of cashiers in grocery stores and other essential retail stores are women [4]. A recent analysis of 2018 American Community Survey data suggested that approximately 32% of grocery store workers are from low-income households (making less than \$40,000 per year) and 11% of all essential workers are uninsured [19], placing these workers at greater risk if they do become ill.

As such, this manuscript aims to describe the occupational impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on essential workers not employed in the health sector by: (1) providing examples that highlight both the physical and mental health effects; (2) describing the essential workers' risk for "moral injury," defined as psychological stress resulting from an act, or omission of an act from a leadership figure that betrays one's moral or ethical code [25]; (3) identifying recurring themes of work-related, system-level failures that may increase risks to these workers; and (4) discussing key occupational health and safety elements that all employers should implement to mitigate risks.

2. Methods

Given an incomplete scientific literature on this topic, as the pandemic unfolded, a narrative review was conducted to facilitate analyses of health outcome data in essential workers and work-related contributing factors to illness. Peer-reviewed, as well as gray literature and news sources, from the start of the pandemic through early December 2020, were identified using a combination of key words and phrases in search engines including PubMed and Google. These included words and phrases such as: "essential worker," "grocery workers and COVID," "manufacturing workers and COVID," "meat packers and COVID," "transportation workers and COVID," "COVID-19 infection in workers," "occupational risks related to COVID," "workers at risk for COVID," "work-related COVID infections and deaths," "essential worker concerns during COVID," "mental stress in essential workers," "moral injury in essential workers" and "risk factors for moral injury during COVID." Titles and abstracts were scanned to determine the focus of the article and only articles that discussed COVID-related illness and death data or work-related concerns due to COVID among essential workers were reviewed. Articles lacking this information were excluded from review, as were articles focused solely on workers in the health sector (as identified in Table 1). Reference lists of all articles selected for review were also scanned to identify additional articles.

To scrutinize the evidence for essential workers' risk for illness, details regarding the number of infections and deaths among essential workers were extracted from articles reviewed. In addition, the literature and news sources were reviewed to capture worker concerns and mental stressors related to being an essential worker during the pandemic. In total, 525 articles from the scientific literature were identified, 483 were excluded after review of the title/abstract, and 42 were reviewed.

3. Results

3.1. Evidence of Raised Infection Rates among Essential Workers

3.1.1. COVID-19 Illnesses and Deaths Related to Occupation

In the U.S., there has been no systematic collection of occupational data for COVID-19 illnesses and deaths [26]. This is, in fact, a global problem. However, there have been several media reports, especially in the early months of the pandemic, as well as reports in the peer-reviewed literature describing COVID-related illnesses and death among various groups of essential workers (Table 2).

Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2021, 18, 1446

Table 2. Examples of Workplace COVID-19 Risks and Worker Impact.

	Workers	Risk Factors Reported in Cited References	Reported Deaths/Reported Infections	Time Frame (Report Date)	Citation	
	 Difficulty physical distancing and poor hygiene Crowded living conditions and transportation Incentive pay to work may encourage workers to wo 	130,578 workers in 115 processin across 19 U.S. states ≥48 deaths and ~12,000 COVIE across two farms and 189 factorie Approximately 300 infections in a 3700 workers in the US In one state, 38% of all infections were workers in one meat packing were workers in one meat packing 2 deaths and 929 infected workers • Difficulty physical distancing and poor hygiene • Crowded living conditions and transportation 130,578 workers in 115 processing across 19 U.S. states ≥48 deaths and ~12,000 COVIE across two farms and 189 factorie Approximately 300 infections in a 3700 workers in the US In one state, 38% of all infections in a 3700 workers in one meat packing were workers in one meat packing and poor hygiene • Crowded living conditions and transportation 130,578 workers in 115 processing across 19 U.S. states	20 deaths and 4913 reported infections in 130,578 workers in 115 processing plants across 19 U.S. states	8 May 2020	Dyal [27]	
			= ,	\geq 48 deaths and \sim 12,000 COVID-19 cases across two farms and 189 factories in the US	8 May 2020	Scher [28]
			Approximately 300 infections in one plant of 3700 workers in the US In one state, 38% of all infections (238 of 626) were workers in one meat packing company	14 April 2020	Rosane [29]	
			2 deaths and 929 infected workers out of 3635 workers at one plant 210 (8.7%) of worker contacts also infected	7 August 2020	Steinberg [30]	
Meat and Poultry Processing Food System Workers	while ill Lack of sick leave Cold, damp work environment Long work hours	 >1500 infections in German meatpackers 950 infections in Ireland meatpackers 20% of workers infected in one Dutch company 180 infections in two French slaughterhouses 10% of workers infected in one French slaughterhouse 200 infections in a Spanish meat plant 	2 6 June 2020	Deutsche Welle [31]		
			165 infections in one meatpacking plant in England	27 June 2020	Stewart [32]	
			255 deaths and 50,123 infections in meat- packers across the U.S.	Data updated 1 December 2020	Douglas [33]	

Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health **2021**, *18*, 1446

 Table 2. Cont.

	Workers	Risk Factors Reported in Cited References	Reported Deaths/Reported Infections	Time Frame (Report Date)	Citation
		Daily exposure to high volume of customers	68 deaths and > 10,000 infected in US	20 May 2020	Bradley [34]
	Grocery store workers	 Inability to social distance Limited PPE * Politicization of masks leading to some customers 	82 deaths and over 11,000 infected or exposed in first 100 days of pandemic in US	26 June 2020	Redman [35]
		refusing to wear Failure of government to enforce safety standards	21 of 104 (20%) workers infected in a single U.S. grocery store	Data collected in early May 2020	Lan [36]
	Grocery, retail, pharmacy, meatpacking, and other essential industries (UFCW ** members)	Weak safety standards	72 worker deaths and 5322 U.S. union workers "directly impacted" (tested positive for COVID-19, missed work due to self-quarantine, awaiting test results, or have been hospitalized, and/or are symptomatic)	11 September 2020	UFCW [37]
	• Emergency responders	 Interaction with public, including close contact during transport Administration of aerosol-generating treatments by emergency services personnel Suggested improper use of PPE 	53 deaths in New York City emergency responders (fire and police)	20 May 2020	Guse [38]
Law Enforcement/ Public Safety/First			4 deaths and 5175 infections among 14,290 New York City firefighters and emergency services personnel (paramedics and emergency medical service technicians)	Based on data through 31 May 2020	Weiden [39]
responders	Officers and staff in correctional facilities	Lack of testingLack of resources	Over 5000 infections among state and federal correctional officers	5 May 2020	Barr [40]
		 High rates of infection among prisoners (40% in one California prison) 	6 deaths and 2169 infections in New York State	12 December 2020	New York State [41]
	Mass transit workers	Interaction with public	120 deaths in New York City mass transit workers	20 May 2020	Guse [38]
Transportation		 Passengers not wearing masks Inability to social distance Limited availability of PPE and other safety supplies 	24% of approximately 3000 New York transit workers reported infection (compared to 19.9% in general population)	Data collected in August 2020	Gershon [42]
	Airline industry	 Crowded working conditions Shortage of PPE (mask wearing reportedly banned initially) Non-notification of exposure to infected co-workers 	15 U.S. deaths in nine days in April	20 April 2020	Feldman [43]

Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health **2021**, *18*, 1446

 Table 2. Cont.

Workers	Risk Factors Reported in Cited References	Reported Deaths/Reported Infections	Time Frame (Report Date)	Citation
Factory workers	 Cardboard barriers between worker stations COVID-19 guidance materials not translated into Spanish Lack of training on health protocols 	4 deaths and 300 infections in one U.S. company with an estimated 2000 workers	20 July 2020	Friedman [44]
Doormen and women, janitors	• Lack of PPE *	45 deaths in New York City	16 April 2020	Gould [45]

^{*} PPE = personal protective equipment. ** UFCW = United Food and Commercial Workers International Union.

Several highly cited reports, both in the U.S. and Europe, focus on food workers with special emphasis on those in the meat packing industry [27–33]. These essential workers tend to work on long production lines and in close proximity to their coworkers, live in crowded conditions, and share transportation to work, thereby increasing their risk of acquiring an infection [27]. Evidence has shown that these workers tend to have high rates of infections compared to surrounding communities, forcing the closure of some plants. As an example, one Italian plant was forced to temporarily close after an estimated 25% of the workforce were reported to have fallen ill [31].

Grocery store employees have also been found to be at high risk for developing infection. Factors that increase their risks include encountering a high volume of customers (who may or may not wear a mask, especially in the early days of the pandemic) and the inability to social distance. One recent study found that 20% of grocery store workers tested positive for COVID-19 [36]. Although a large percentage (76%) of these workers were asymptomatic, the rates of infection were higher than rates reported in surrounding communities [36].

Emergency services personnel, such as firefighters and police, who interact with the public, are also at increased risk for COVID-19 infection. One recent study of New York City (NYC) firefighters and emergency services personnel, including medical technicians and paramedics, found that the COVID-19 infection rate in this group was 15 times higher compared to the general public during the first wave of the pandemic. Within this group, emergency services personnel had the highest rates of infections, four times that of firefighters [39].

There have also been documented reports of COVID-19 infections and deaths among correctional officers. Throughout the world, prisons have been recognized as an ideal environment for the spread of infections due to their lack of funding and overcrowding [46]. One study using state and federal U.S. prison data found COVID-19 infection rates five times higher in prisoners than the general public [47]. The potential for high rates of COVID infection in these environments, combined with the inability to social distance, limited PPE availability, and restricted use of disinfection products due to safety concerns, suggests that correctional officers and others working in prisons are at increased risk [48].

Documented infections and deaths among other types of essentials workers, including transportation and factory workers, have also raised concerns about transmission of the virus in the workplace [38,42–44]. Further suggesting that a person's work matters, studies have shown increased rates of COVID-19 infection in neighborhoods that have a high percentage of essential workers [49]. One study examining data from the early months of the pandemic found that the presence of a livestock processing or meat packing plant in a county increased rates of COVID-19 infection by 51–75% and death by 37–50% above baseline [50]. According to the researchers, this finding also suggests that workplace exposures can significantly accelerate the spread of infection within surrounding communities.

While reports such as these raise concern and provide some evidence that occupation poses a risk, the numbers of those affected are likely only the tip of the iceberg as employees may not undergo systematic testing and employers may not be adequately capturing and reporting information on the number of positive cases in their workforce.

3.1.2. Complaints in the Workplace

Essential workers may not feel comfortable approaching their employer if they have concerns in the workplace as they may fear retaliation and potential job loss [51]. However, in the U.S., workers who feel that there is a significant health or safety risk in their workplace have the right to file a confidential complaint to the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), which can trigger a workplace investigation. Interestingly, a recent review of OSHA complaint data showed that the distribution of complaints since early March 2020 mirrored the epidemic curve. The data also showed a strong correlation between the number of complaints filed and COVID-related deaths that occurred 16 days later [26]. As suggested by Hanage and colleagues, these findings may indicate that the

concerns expressed by workers regarding potential health and safety violations in their workplace are real and proper investigation into these concerns can provide an opportunity for intervention [26]. However, enforcement data show that only a small percentage (2 to 4%) of worker complaints related to COVID-19 have been investigated at either the state or federal OSHA level [26].

3.1.3. The Essential Worker and Moral Injury

Many "essential" workers are in a "no win" situation, forced to choose between the benefits of continued employment and the potential for increased risk of illness and death for themselves, their family, and their community. For these workers, who may not have even thought of themselves as being "essential" before [52], the decision they must make can be overwhelming and adds to their already significant stress. The psychological impact of COVID-19 has also been reported to be significantly higher among grocery store employees than the general population [53]. Their worries of becoming infected while at work and of infecting a loved one were even higher than those reported by healthcare workers [53].

Also, of note, workers who interacted with customers were five times more likely to test positive and those who were unable to "socially distance" reported significantly higher rates of anxiety and depression compared to other grocery store workers [36]. Studies like this suggest that essential "front-line" workers are at risk for experiencing significant mental health issues related to the stress of working during a pandemic.

As many essential workers are low-income wage earners, they may feel as though they have no choice except to work even when conditions are unsafe, as the prospect of not receiving a paycheck can have significant economic and health consequences for themselves and their families. This may create feelings of despair and outrage toward their employer and their personal situation. In addition, the fear of bringing the virus home can increase psychological distress among essential workers [53]. Evidence showing increased rates of infection in communities with high numbers of essential workers suggests that this fear is warranted [49,50]. If a family or community member becomes ill because a worker goes to work and brings the virus home, it may result in an overwhelming sense of grief or guilt for that worker. Thus, these workers must rely on their employers to protect their health and safety, even as they enter the workplace with no such guarantees. When an employer fails to do so, these essential workers may also experience "moral injury" as well as a COVID exposure threat.

Moral injury is defined as the act, or omission of an act, from a leadership figure that betrays one's moral or ethical code that results in profound psychological stress [25]. This concept was first used to describe the effects of perceived injustices military service members faced when placed in a position by their leadership that they felt was immoral. As described by Shay, for moral injury to occur, there must be a high-stakes situation in which a person of authority conducts themselves in a manner which betrays a person's obligation to do what is morally right [54]. The harm that occurs often arises from trusting authorities to do the right thing when they do not. Affected individuals can experience significant grief, guilt, remorse, shame, despair, or outrage [55]. They may also lose trust in themselves and feel that others will judge them for their actions. Such circumstances can have long-lasting emotional, social, and psychological effects on affected individuals [56].

3.2. Work-Related Factors that Can Increase Moral Injury Risk in "Front-Line" Workers

The emphasis on keeping critical infrastructure industries operational during times of a crisis requires balancing the protections of individual workers against ensuring that the overall needs of the community are met [11]. This can result in limited protections for essential workers. A number of political, social, and economic factors can result in unfavorable working conditions and limited protections for working populations. Related to these, displayed in Table 3 and described below are specific workplace-level factors that may increase the essential workers' risk of moral injury during the COVID-19 pandemic.

3.2.1. Lack of Specific Federal Regulations or Standards

In the U.S., there currently is no federal OSHA standard or regulation that specifically outlines the precautions that employers are required to implement to control COVID-19 exposure in the workplace. However, the OSHA "General Duty Clause" states that employers have the obligation to provide an environment free from recognized hazards that can cause or are likely to cause death or serious harm to its employees [57]. This "duty of care" requires employers to comply with a certain standard of safety practice. In the case of COVID-19, OSHA's General Duty Clause would obligate the employer to follow recognized standards of safety and health practices such as those from the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and National Institutes for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) recommendations, to control exposure and disease transmission in the workplace. Such general expectations of employers as "duty holders" toward a worker's health and safety is seen more broadly across many industrialized countries [58].

The recommendations put forth by such agencies may be industry specific, raising concerns that increased risks may be "more acceptable" within certain working populations. For example, in order to keep critical industries open, CDC published guidance on April 8, 2020, stating that critical infrastructure workers potentially exposed to COVID-19 can continue to work without quarantine, as long as they remain asymptomatic and take additional precautions such as wearing a mask at all times in the workplace [59]. This directive conflicted with CDC's guidance for the general population at that time, which advised anyone exposed to COVID-19 to self-isolate by staying home and keeping at least six feet from others for 14 days [60]. As there is evidence of disease transmission from asymptomatic individuals, infected essential workers who are told they must work in the absence of symptoms may feel responsible if a coworker contracts COVID-19, thus increasing the individuals' risk of "moral injury."

Employers who do not follow recommendations provided by the federal agencies may be fined under the "General Duty Clause." However, the guidance provided to employers permits feasibility to be considered when adopting protective measures, thus leaving open to interpretation what can be implemented in certain workplace settings. Also, without proper enforcement, there is an increasing reliance on employers' voluntary adherence to the guidelines, leaving workers protections at risk.

3.2.2. Limited Availability of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE)

Further complicating the employer's obligation to protect workers is the limited availability of personal protective equipment (PPE). Although the identification and classification of workers as "essential" can help local, state, and federal governments in the prioritization and allocation of resources, such as PPE, when resources are scarce, risks for essential workers may increase. For example, a critical shortage of surgical masks and N-95 respirators, which offer increased protection against COVID-19, has led to reserving these types of masks for healthcare workers who are most at risk [61]. However, scarcity has also led to permitting extended wear and re-use of these masks, thus raising concern about their effectiveness [62]. In addition, for non-healthcare essential workers, this critical shortage has meant that these workers must rely on other types of masks, such as cloth masks, for protection. Currently, the U.S. OSHA does not consider cloth face masks to be PPE [63] and therefore, employers are not required to provide cloth masks under the OSHA PPE standard. Unfortunately, this can increase the risk for moral injury as the burden of protection is placed on the employee who may be "ill-equipped" to select a cloth mask that offers adequate protection.

3.2.3. Lack of Sick Leave Polices and Recognition of COVID-19 as a Work-Related Disease

The lack of sick leave policies within the workplace may also result in increased risks to the worker. Although the details vary, many countries require paid sick leave to be provided to employees; however, the U.S. and the Republic of Korea are two economically developed countries that do not [64]. Data show that in the U.S. only half of workers in the

lowest 25% of income have paid sick leave, while 92% of those in the top 25% of income have this benefit [65]. For those in the bottom 10% of income, the lack of coverage is even more dramatic as only 31% have access. This suggests that many essential "front-line" workers do not have paid sick leave. While the U.S. passed the Families First Coronavirus Response Act in March 2020 requiring certain employers to provide paid sick or family leave during the COVID-19 pandemic, data suggest that only a small percentage (~12%) of essential workers may be covered by this Act [66]. Without the added protection of paid sick leave, essential workers who are already economically disadvantaged are placed at even greater risk as they may lose their income or even their job to care for themselves or family members who fall ill [67]. As a result, workers exposed to COVID-19, whether they are experiencing symptoms or not, may feel as though they have no choice except to report to work [68].

For those who do fall ill following an exposure in the workplace, workers compensation programs can provide medical benefits and replacement of lost wages. In Brazil alone, data published in early June 2020 showed that over 16,000 worker compensation claims related to COVID-19 were in the process of being reviewed by the Labour Board [69]. However, given the structure of workers compensation in many countries, there is no guarantee that a worker who contracts COVID-19 would be covered [70]. The widespread nature of COVID-19, along with the lack of routine screening and testing in the workplace, can make it difficult to prove that a COVID-related illness or death is more likely than not due to a workplace exposure.

In the early phase of the pandemic and as the number of workers' compensation claims began to grow, several countries, including the U.S., Brazil, Mexico, and South Africa, began to critically evaluate their compensation claim approval process [69–72]. According to the National Conference of State Legislators, as of August 2020, only 14 states in the U.S. had taken action to include COVID-19 as a condition that can be covered by workers compensation [70]. Additionally, only 6 states were identified as having enacted presumption legislation that would help protect workers by placing the burden of proof on the employer to show that an infection was not work-related. Unfortunately, even if presumptive legislation exists, some state laws focus only on those at highest risk, such as healthcare staff and first responders, leaving workers in other essential industries without the benefit of added economic and health protections.

In Canada, over 26,000 workers' compensation claims have been filed related to COVID-19. Despite the difficulties in proving that COVID-19 was acquired in the workplace, the majority of claims (77%) have been accepted, which is encouraging [73]. However, even if a worker's claim is accepted, employers are often incentivized, due to rising costs, to appeal the claim, and importantly, not all workers, including many essential workers, are even eligible to submit claims.

3.2.4. Lack of Unemployment Benefits

For workers who are concerned about the lack of proper workplace protections, there is no law, at least in the U.S., that protects their job if they refuse to go to work due to COVID-related fears [74,75]. In addition, unemployment benefits, which vary from state to state, may not be readily available for those who leave their jobs due to fear of contracting COVID-19 unless they are identified as an at-risk population or able to demonstrate evidence of a workplace concern which often takes time and resources [74,75].

Conditions that May Increase Moral Injury Risk	Additional Details	Citations
Lack of Specific Federal Regulations or Standards	 No federal OSHA standard or regulation outlines the precautions employers are required to control COVID-19 exposure OSHA's General Duty Clause can be open to interpretation Per early CDC guidance, critical infrastructure workers may continue to work as long as asymptomatic and additional precautions taken 	[57,59,60]
Limited availability of PPE	 Reserving surgical masks and N95 respirators for healthcare workers Permitted extended wear and re-use of these masks Reliance on other types of masks, such as cloth masks, which may not be effective 	[61–63]
Lack of Sick Leave Policies and Recognition of COVID-19 as a Work-related Infection	 Lack of paid sick leave encourages workers to report to work Lack of routine workplace screening and testing leads to difficulty in proving that a COVID-related illness or death is from workplace exposure Lack of sufficient state legislation to include COVID as a condition to be covered by worker's compensation Only 6 states enacted presumption legislation to help protect workers by placing the burden of proof on the employer 	[64–70]
Lack of Unemployment Benefits	Unemployment benefits not available for those who leave jobs from fear of contracting COVID	[74,75]

Table 3. Work-related Factors that May Increase Risk of Moral Injury in Essential Workers.

3.3. Recommended Actions for Protecting Essential Workers

Recognizing employment and working conditions as key factors that influence health, the World Health Organization (WHO) has promoted, within a justice context, actions to be taken at the global, national, and local level to provide fair employment and decent working conditions for all workers. Recommended actions include:

- 1. Making "full and fair employment and decent work a central goal of national and international social and economic policy-making;"
- 2. Providing "safe, secure, and fairly paid work, year-round work opportunities, and healthy work-life balance for all;" and
- 3. Improving "the working conditions for all workers to reduce their exposure to material hazards, work-related stress, and health-damaging behaviours" [76] (page 8).

Although providing only one aspect of a prevention scheme, the WHO specifically identifies employers as a having a key role in reducing hazards in the workplace and mitigating inequities that exist [76]. Therefore, emphasized below are actions that employers can take, even in the absence of strong local and federal regulations, to protect their workforce and help decrease the widening health inequity gap resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic.

The implementation of a strong occupational health and safety program to identify and mitigate risks is one action that can help create a healthy workforce and reduce work-related illnesses and related harm [77]. The success of these programs is dependent on four elements: risk assessment of the workplace, hazard prevention and control, safety and health training, and management commitment with employee involvement [77]. Ideally, the foundation for an effective occupational health and safety program would be laid well before a time of crisis. However, even in their absence, all employers must take immediate action to protect their workforce and help control the spread of infection locally. In the context of COVID-19, this includes implementing key elements described by the U.S. CDC, as well as the WHO, such as [78,79]:

 Conducting frequent workplace assessments to identify risks and implementing mitigation strategies, using the hierarchy of controls, to protect all employees from physical and mental harm.

Employers should conduct workplace assessments, gathering information from a variety of sources, to identify COVID-19 risks. Walkthroughs of the facility should be

conducted to examine all aspects of the work being performed and identify at-risk employees. Employees should be surveyed or interviewed to gain insight into potential risks and concerns. Existing policies and procedures should be closely examined. When identifying and implementing control strategies, employers should use the hierarchy of controls framework. This framework ranks control measures by their level of effectiveness, with elimination of a hazard being most effective, followed by engineering controls (e.g., modifying workstations to maintain proper distancing, installation of physical barriers, ensuring adequate ventilation, etc.), administrative controls (e.g., staggering work schedules, establishing disinfection procedures), and use of personal protective equipment (least effective). Employers should involve employees throughout the process and permit them to express concerns and discuss challenges they face during this current pandemic without fear of retribution. This may help employers better identify risks and implement actions that protect the workers' physical as well as mental health.

As more information is learned about the transmission of COVID-19 and the impact it has on working populations, employers must remain flexible. They must stay up-to-date on current recommendations offered by public health agencies, which continue to evolve over time, and implement mitigation strategies that offer the highest level of protection.

(2) Providing education and training for employees on how best to protect themselves and others.

Employers should share information from reliable public health sources with their employees regularly to ensure they have adequate knowledge to help protect themselves and others. This includes educating employees about potential risks and how to avoid them in a language that they can easily understand. Employers should provide them with training on how to work safely and properly use PPE. The education and training should also provide employees with additional information and resources needed to help recognize and overcome mental health stressors related to pandemic.

Encouraging employees to report if they have been exposed or have infection.

Employers should encourage employees to report their potential exposures and if they have tested positive for COVID-19 infection. However, they should also have and enforce strict policies that protect workers from retribution for reporting such information. Employees must feel safe and trust that their employers will "do the right thing" when potential exposures and infections are reported. Rather than implementing punitive actions against the employee, employers should track and investigate any reported illnesses and exposures to identify areas in the workplace that require potential improvements and monitoring for the protection of other workers.

(4) Implementing policies that allow workers to stay home if they or a loved one is sick.

Employers must review their leave and pay polices and allow for greater flexibility to better support affected workers. Employees should not be in fear of losing their jobs if they need to take time off to care for themselves or a loved one. If changes are made to existing policies, the changes must be clearly explained to all employees. Employers should also strive to provide paid sick leave, even if there is no legal requirement that requires them to do so.

4. Discussion

As the pandemic wears on and intensifies, it will be increasingly important to protect the essential workforce so that they can continue to work enabling critical infrastructure to remain operational. However, it is also important to protect these workers in their own right, from a social justice perspective. Evidence suggesting that many groups of essential workers are at increased risk of exposure to and infection from COVID-19 highlights inequities in social determinants of health that have been unfairly placed on this vulnerable population. These social determinants include the conditions (social, political, economic, and physical) in which people are born, live, work, play, and age that help shape one's overall health status [76].

The provision of fair and decent work is essential for reducing existing social and health inequities [76]. Evidence has shown that adoption and enforcement of strong legislation and regulations can significantly improve overall working conditions and prevent occupational diseases [80]. Therefore, to protect both the physical and mental health of essential employees, specific pandemic-focused regulations requiring employers to implement the most protective precautions should be implemented. Additionally, to provide optimal protections, there should be: (1) requirements for employers to provide paid sick leave to all workers; (2) protections of unemployment benefits for workers who leave their job due to safety concerns; and (3) recognition of work-related infections in workers' compensation claims with the burden of proof placed on employers to show that an infection was not work-related. Employers must also take immediate actions to implement worker protections.

Employers have an ethical and moral responsibility to protect their workforce. Employers must recognize that workers in all critical industries are indeed essential and treat them as such by adopting a "duty of care" toward their health and safety. The duty-of-care ethic arises from a common law concept which argues that employers have an obligation to protect their employees against an unreasonable risk of harm [81]. Protection from harm includes not only preventing physical injury or illness, but also preventing occupational stressors that can negatively impact one's mental health and overall well-being.

While implementing many of the actions described above may be seen as an added cost for employers, significant benefits for the employer can be derived in both the short and the longer term. COVID-19 outbreaks can be avoided if an ill worker has sick leave and can stay home when ill, protecting other co-workers and avoiding large quarantines and plant shutdowns. Over the longer term, the implementation of paid sick leave policies has been shown to reduce job turnover [82], prevent workers from coming to work ill, reduce injuries, and increase access to preventive health services [83], making for a healthier workforce. One study, conducted pre-COVID, examined the economic impact of offering paid sick leave to reduce absenteeism related to an influenza-like illness and found significant monetary savings for employers [84].

Thus, although employers have an ethical and moral obligation to provide "reasonable care" toward their workers under common law requirements [85] and other regulations described above, there are benefits to be had for their enterprise by doing so. Proactively implementing optimal worker protections shows management commitment, which can help make employees feel that their health, safety, and well-being are valued. This can result in significant benefits for both the employee and the employer. Studies have shown that workers are more motivated and perform better overall if they trust their managers and employing organization [86]. It has also been shown that workers who felt valued and respected reported better overall well-being compared to those experiencing perceived injustice, lack of empathy or distrust [87]. Therefore, there is an evidence base for doing the right thing toward worker protection.

Strengths/Limitations

This narrative review describes work-related COVID-19 risks and factors that increase these risks for essential workers not employed in the health sector, a population often overlooked at the start of the pandemic. One limitation of this review was the small number of scientific publications on this topic as the pandemic unfolded, requiring the use of available information in the gray literature and news sources. Inclusion of these additional sources may have introduced bias; however, every effort was made to include only references that cited information from "reliable" sources (e.g., national or local databases) and scientific literature, when available, was used to help support the information captured. In some cases, reports of illness and mortality among essential workers from the non-scientific literature did not contain denominators (total number of workers at risk), making it difficult to interpret the findings. The strength of this review is that it identifies common exposure scenarios that explain the dramatic differences in disease risk across multiple occupations

and work sectors. While these observations are not novel, they demonstrate how basic, key occupational health and safety actions are disregarded by some employers, despite being recommended by prominent agencies, such as WHO and the CDC. Such actions described above suggest a way forward in the coming days of the pandemic, to better protect the lives and livelihoods of these essential workers.

5. Conclusions

The COVID-19 pandemic has increased not only work-related illness, but also moral injury of essential "front-line" workers across the world, illustrating additional examples of inequity and injustice for these vulnerable populations. While essential workers in the health sector are hailed as heroes, other essential workers are treated as "expendable", with equivocal protections and uncertain legal recourse. Protection of both the physical and mental health of essential employees will require a multifaceted approach, including adoption and enforcement of strong occupational health and safety legislation and regulations, to address long-standing racial, ethnic, and gender inequities that exist. Employers must also assume the ethical and, in some jurisdictions, a legal obligation to adopt a duty of care toward their workers. Proactively implementing key elements of an occupational health and safety program in the workplace not only benefits workers by averting illness but promotes a safety climate that builds trust and resiliency in organizations. Workplace cultures modeled on safety may also prevent moral injury, further blunting the negative impact of COVID-19 on essential workers while bolstering their well-being, decreasing the health inequity gap, and stabilizing economic activity.

Author Contributions: Supervision, J.G.; writing—original draft, J.G., M.C. and E.F.; writing—review and editing, J.G. and M.M. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement: Data sharing not applicable.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- 1. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Ability to Work from Home: Evidence from Two Surveys and Implications for the Labor Market in the COVID-19 Pandemic. 2020. Available online: https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2020/article/ability-to-work-from-home.htm (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 2. Bartik, A.W.; Cullen, Z.B.; Glaeser, E.L.; Luca, M.; Stanton, C.T. What Jobs Are being Done at Home during the COVID-19 Crisis? *Evidence from firm-level surveys*. 2020. Available online: https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w27422/w27422.pdf (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 3. McCarthy, N. The U.S. Industries Where Workers Feel Remote Working Is Most Effective [Infographic]. 2020. Available online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/niallmccarthy/2020/05/15/the-us-industries-where-workers--feel-remote-working-is-most-effective-infographic/ (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 4. Blau, F.D.; Koebe, J.; Meyerhofer, P.A. Essential and Frontline Workers in the COVID-19 Crisis. 2020. Available online: https://econofact.org/essential-and-frontline-workers-in-the-covid-19-crisis (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 5. The Lancet. The plight of essential workers during the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet 2020, 395, 587. [CrossRef]
- 6. Goldman, N.; Pebley, A.R.; Lee, K.; Andrasfay, T.; Pratt, B. Racial and Ethnic Differentials in COVID-19-Related Job Exposures by Occupational Status in the US. *MedRxiv* 2020. [CrossRef]
- 7. International Labour Organization (ILO). CHAPTER V: Substantive Provisions of Labour Legislation. Available online: https://www.ilo.org/legacy/english/dialogue/ifpdial/llg/noframes/ch5.htm#6 (accessed on 14 December 2020).
- 8. Morrison, J.; Wilkins, N. Who is an "Essential Worker" in Times of Crisis? 2020. Available online: https://www.ihrb.org/focus-areas/covid-19/commentary-who-is-an-essential-worker-in-times-of-crisis (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 9. Deutsche Welle (DW). Coronavirus: What Are the Lockdown Measures across Europe? 2020. Available online: https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-what-are-the-lockdown-measures-across-europe/a-52905137 (accessed on 9 December 2020).

- 10. Public Safety Canada. Guidance on Essential Services and Functions in Canada during the COVID-19 Pandemic. 2020. Available online: https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/ntnl-scrt/crtcl-nfrstrctr/esf-sfe-en.aspx (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 11. U.S. Department of Homeland Security, Cybersecurity & Infrastructure Security Agency. Advisory Memorandum on Identification of Essential Critical Infrastructure Workers during COVID-19 Response. 2020. Available online: https://www.cisa.gov/identifying-critical-infrastructure-during-covid-19 (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 12. Goodnough, A.; Hoffman, J. The Elderly vs. Essential Workers: Who Should Get the Coronavirus Vaccine First? 2020. Available online: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/05/health/covid-vaccine-first.html?searchResultPosition=1 (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 13. Barrett, E.S.; Horton, D.B.; Roy, J.; Gennaro, M.L.; Brooks, A.; Tischfield, J.; Greenberg, P.; Andrews, T.; Jagpal, S.; Reilly, N.; et al. Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 infection in previously undiagnosed health care workers in New Jersey, at the onset of the U.S. COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC Infect. Dis.* **2020**, *20*, 1–10. [CrossRef]
- 14. Karlsson, U.; Fraenkel, C.J. Covid-19: Risks to healthcare workers and their families. BMJ 2020. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 15. Nguyen, L.H.; Drew, D.A.; Graham, M.S.; Joshi, A.D.; Guo, C.G.; Ma, W.; Mehta, R.S.; Warner, E.T.; Sikavi, D.R.; Lo, C.H.; et al. Coronavirus Pandemic Epidemiology Consortium. Risk of COVID-19 among front-line health-care workers and the general community: A prospective cohort study. *Lancet Public Health* **2020**, *5*, e475–e483. [CrossRef]
- 16. Shah, A.S.V.; Wood, R.; Gribben, C.; Caldwell, D.; Bishop, J.; Weir, A.; Kennedy, S.; Reid, M.; Smith-Palmer, A.; Goldberg, D.; et al. Risk of hospital admission with coronavirus disease 2019 in healthcare workers and their households: Nationwide linkage cohort study. *BMJ* 2020. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 17. Stringer, S. New York City's Frontline Workers. 2020. Available online: https://comptroller.nyc.gov/reports/new-york-citys-frontline-workers/ (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 18. Hecker, S. Hazard pay for COVID-19? Yes, but it's not a substitute for a living wage and enforceable worker protections. *New Solut.* **2020**, *30*, 95–101. [CrossRef]
- 19. McCormack, G.; Avery, C.; Spitzer, A.K.; Chandra, A. Economic vulnerability of households with essential workers. *JAMA* **2020**, 324, 388–390. [CrossRef]
- Hawkins, D. Differential occupational risk for COVID-19 and other infection exposure according to race and ethnicity. Am. J. Ind. Med. 2020, 63, 817–820. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 21. Rogers, T.N.; Rogers, C.R.; VanSant-Webb, E.; Gu, L.Y.; Yan, B.; Qeadan, F. Racial Disparities in COVID-19 Mortality Among Essential Workers in the United States. *WMHP* **2020**, *12*, 311–327. [CrossRef]
- Laster Pirtle, W.N. Racial Capitalism: A Fundamental Cause of Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic Inequities in the United States. Health Educ. Behav. 2020, 47, 504–508. [CrossRef]
- 23. Reid, A.; Rhonda-Perez, E.; Schenker, M.B. Migrant workers, essential work, and COVID-19. *Am. J. Ind. Med.* **2021**, *64*, 73–77. [CrossRef]
- 24. Syed, I.U. Labor Exploitation and Health Inequities among Market Migrants: A Political Economy Perspective. *Int. Migr. Integr.* **2016**, 17, 449–465. [CrossRef]
- 25. Litz, B.T.; Stein, N.; Delaney, E.; Lebowitz, L.; Nash, W.P.; Silva, C.; Maguen, S. Moral injury and moral repair in war veterans: A preliminary model and intervention strategy. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* **2009**, *29*, 695–706. [CrossRef]
- 26. Hanage, W.P.; Testa, C.; Chen, J.T.; Davis, L.; Pechter, E.; Seminario, P.; Santillana, M.; Krieger, N. COVID-19: US federal accountability for entry, spread, and inequities-lessons for the future. *Eur. J. Epidemiol.* **2020**, *35*, 995–1006. [CrossRef]
- 27. Dyal, J.W.; Grant, M.P.; Broadwater, K.; Bjork, A.; Waltenburg, M.A.; Gibbins, J.D.; Hale, C.; Silver, M.; Fischer, M.; Steinberg, J.; et al. COVID-19 among workers in meat and poultry processing facilities—19 States. *MMWR* **2020**, *69*, 557–561. [CrossRef]
- 28. Scher, I. Almost 12,000 Meatpacking and Food Plant Workers Have Reportedly Contracted COVID-19. At Least 48 Have Died. 2020. Available online: https://www.businessinsider.com/meatpacking-plants-12000-coronavirus-cases-48-deaths-2020-5 (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 29. Rosane, O. Meat Processing Plants Close as Working Conditions Encourage Spread of Coronavirus. 2020. Available online: https://www.ecowatch.com/meat-processing-plants-coronavirus-2645711732.html?rebelltitem=3#rebelltitem3 (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 30. Steinberg, J.; Kennedy, E.D.; Basler, C.; Grant, M.P.; Jacobs, J.R.; Ortbahn, D.; Osburn, J.; Saydah, S.; Tomasi, S.; Clayton, J.L. Section Navigation COVID-19 Outbreak Among Employees at a Meat Processing Facility—South Dakota, March–April 2020. MMWR 2020, 69, 1015–1019. [PubMed]
- 31. Deutsche Welle (DW). Europe's Meat Industry Is a Coronavirus Hot Spot. 2020. Available online: https://www.dw.com/en/europes-meat-industry-is-a-coronavirus-hot-spot/a-53961438 (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 32. Stewart, A.; Kottasová, I.; Khaliq, A. Why meat processing plants have become Covid-19 hotbeds. 2020. Available online: https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/27/health/meat-processing-plants-coronavirus-intl/index.html (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 33. Douglas, L. Mapping Covid-19 outbreaks in the food system. 2020. Available online: https://thefern.org/2020/04/mapping-covid-19-in-meat-and-food-processing-plants/ (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 34. Bradley, D. Grocery Store Workers Call for Hazard Pay, Customers to Wear Masks as More Fall Victim to COVID-19. Available online: https://www.wrtv.com/news/coronavirus/at-least-68-grocery-store-workers-have-died-from-covid-19-union-pres ident-says (accessed on 8 December 2020).

- 35. Redman, R. UFCW: Over 11,500 Grocery Workers Affected in First 100 Days of Pandemic. 2020. Available online: https://www.supermarketnews.com/issues-trends/ufcw-over-11500-grocery-workers-affected-first-100-days-pandemic (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 36. Lan, F.-Y.; Suharlim, C.; Kales, S.N.; Yang, J. Association between SARS-CoV-2 Infection, Exposure Risk and Mental Health among a Cohort of Essential Retail Workers in the USA. *Occup. Environ. Med.* **2020.** [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 37. United Food and Commercial Workers International Union (UFCW). New Coronavirus Report Reveals 72 Deaths, 5000 Directly Impacted among UFCW Membership. 2020. Available online: https://www.ufcw.org/wmdreport/ (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 38. Guse, C. At Least 123 MTA Employees Have Died from Coronavirus; Data Suggests Outbreak Is Easing. 2020. Available online: https://www.nydailynews.com/coronavirus/ny-coronavirus-mta-death-rate-coroanvirus-20200520-jxuwezkfcjeh5h5 4khmms3ureu-story.html (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 39. Weiden, M.D.; Zeig-Owens, R.; Singh, A.; Schwartz, T.; Liu, Y.; Vaeth, B.; Nolan, A.; Cleven, K.L.; Hurwitz, K.; Beecher, S.; et al. Pre-COVID-19 Lung Function and Other Risk Factors for Severe COVID-19 in First Responders. *ERJ Open Res.* **2020**, in press. [CrossRef]
- 40. Barr, L. Over 5000 Corrections Officers Have Contracted COVID-19. 2020. Available online: https://abcnews.go.com/US/5000-corrections-officers-contracted-covid-19/story?id=70520117 (accessed on 15 December 2020).
- 41. New York State Department of Corrections and Community Supervision. DOCCS Covid-19 Report. 2020. Available online: https://doccs.ny.gov/doccs-covid-19-report (accessed on 15 December 2020).
- 42. Gershon, R. Impact of Covid 19 Pandemic on NYC Transit Workers: Pilot Study Findings. 2020. Available online: https://www.nyu.edu/content/dam/nyu/publicAffairs/documents/PDF/GershonTransitWorkerPilotStudy (accessed on 15 December 2020).
- 43. Feldman, K.; 15 Deaths in the Airline Industry in 9 Days Linked to Coronavirus. Why are planes still flying? 2020. Available online: https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-04-20/coronavirus-deaths-airline-industry-airplanes-flying (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 44. Friedman, V. Los Angeles Apparel Factory Shut down after More than 300 Coronavirus Cases. 2020. Available online: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/13/style/los-angeles-apparel-dov-charney-coronavirus.html (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 45. Gould, J.; Barone, V. 45 NYC Doormen and Janitors Dead from Coronavirus, Union Says. 2020. Available online: https://nypost.com/2020/04/16/45-nyc-doormen-and-janitors-dead-from-coronavirus-union-says/ (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 46. U.N. News. COVID-19: UN Teams Step up Efforts to Protect Rights in Prisons, as Revolts Intensify Worldwide. 2020. Available online: https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/05/1063292 (accessed on 15 December 2020).
- 47. Saloner, B.; Parish, K.; Ward, J.A.; DiLaura, G.; Dolovich, S. COVID-19 Cases and Deaths in Federal and State Prisons. *JAMA* **2020**, 324, 602–603. [CrossRef]
- 48. Oladeru, O.T.; Tran, N.-T.; Al-Rousan, T.; Williams, B.; Zaller, N. A call to protect patients, correctional staff and healthcare professionals in jails and prisons during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Health Justice* **2020**, 8. [CrossRef]
- 49. American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) of Massachusetts. Data Show COVID-19 Is Hitting Essential Workers and People of Color Hardest. 2020. Available online: https://www.aclum.org/en/publications/data-show-covid-19-hitting-essential-workers-and-people-color-hardest (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 50. Taylor, C.A.; Boulos, C.; Almond, D. Livestock plants and COVID-19 transmission. PNAS 2020. [CrossRef]
- 51. Eidelson, J. Covid Gag Rules at U.S. Companies Are Putting Everyone at Risk. 2020. Available online: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2020-08-27/covid-pandemic-u-s-businesses-issue-gag-rules-to-stop-workers-from-talking (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 52. Williamson, V.; Murphy, D.; Greenberg, N. COVID-19 and experiences of moral injury in front-line key workers. *Occup. Med.* **2020**, *70*, 317–319. [CrossRef]
- 53. Rodríguez-Rey, R.; Garrido-Hernansaiz, H.; Bueno-Guerra, N. Working in the Times of COVID-19. Psychological Impact of the Pandemic in Frontline Workers in Spain. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* **2020**, *17*, 8149. [CrossRef]
- 54. Shay, J. Moral injury. Psychoanal. Psychol. 2014, 31, 182–191. [CrossRef]
- 55. Farnsworth, J.K.; Drescher, K.D.; Nieuwsma, J.A.; Walser, R.B.; Currier, J.M. The Role of Moral Emotions in Military Trauma: Implications for the Study and Treatment of Moral Injury. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* **2014**, *18*, 249–262. [CrossRef]
- 56. Williamson, V.; Stevelink, S.A.M.; Greenberg, N. Occupational Moral Injury and Mental Health: Systematic Review and Meta Analysis. *Br. J. Psychiatry* **2018**, 212, 339–346. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 57. U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Association. OSH Act of 1970, General Duty Clause. Available online: https://www.osha.gov/laws-regs/oshact/section5-duties (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 58. Health and Safety Executive. Regulating Occupational Health and Safety during Coronavirus (COVID-19). 2020. Available online: https://www.hse.gov.uk/coronavirus/regulating-health-and-safety/index.htm (accessed on 12 December 2020).
- 59. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Interim Guidance for Implementing Safety Practices for Critical Infrastructure Workers Who May Have Had Exposure to a Person with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19. Available online: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/downloads/critical-workers-implementing-safety-practices.pdf (accessed on 10 September 2020).
- 60. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). When to Quarantine. Available online: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/if-you-are-sick/quarantine.html (accessed on 16 December 2020).

- 61. Mahmood, S.U.; Crimbly, F.; Khan, S.; Choudry, E.; Mehwish, S. Strategies for Rational Use of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) Among Healthcare Providers During the COVID-19 Crisis. *Cureus* **2020**, 23, e8248. [CrossRef]
- 62. O'Hearn, K.; Gertsman, S.; Sampson, M.; Webster, R.; Tsampalieros, A.; Ng, R.; Gibson, J.; Lobos, A.T.; Acharya, N.; Agarwal, A. Decontaminating N95 and SN95 masks with ultraviolet germicidal irradiation does not impair mask efficacy and safety. *J. Hosp. Infect.* 2020, 106, 163–175. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 63. U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Association. COVID-19 Frequently Asked Questions. Available online: https://www.osha.gov/SLTC/covid-19/covid-19-faq.html (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 64. Raub, A.; Chung, P.; Batra, P.; Earle, A.; Bose, B.; Jou, J.; Chorny, N.D.G.; Wong, E.; Franken, D.; Heymann, J. Paid Leave for Personal Illness: A Detailed Look at Approaches across OECD Countries. World Policy Analysis Center. 2018. Available online: https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/WORLD%20Report%20-%20Personal%20Medical%20Leave %20OECD%20Country%20Approaches_0.pdf (accessed on 30 November 2020).
- 65. DeSilver, D. As Coronavirus Spreads, Which U.S. Workers Have Paid Sick Leave—and Which Don't? 2020. Available on-line: https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/03/12/as-coronavirus-spreads-which-u-s-workers-have-paid-sick-leave-and-which-dont/ (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 66. Fowers, A.; Tan, S. The New Sick Leave Law Doesn't Help the Workers that Need It Most. 2020. Available online: https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2020/national/sick-leave-workers-coronavirus/ (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 67. Stoddard-Dare, P.; DeRigne, L.; Collins, C.C.; Quinn, L.M.; Fuller, K. Paid sick leave and psychological distress: An analysis of U.S. workers. *Am. J. Orthopsychiatry* **2018**, *88*, 1–9. [CrossRef]
- 68. Heymann, J.; Rho, H.J.; Schmitt, J.; Earle, A. Contagion Nation: A Comparison of Paid Sick Day Policies in 22 Countries. 2009. Available online: https://cepr.net/documents/publications/paid-sick-days-2009-05.pdf (accessed on 7 December 2020).
- 69. Wahle, J.C.; Palhsares Perez, B.L. COVID-19 as An Occupational Illness: The Position for Employers in Brazil and beyond. 2020. Available online: https://iuslaboris.com/insights/covid-19-as-an-occupational-illness-the-position-for-employers-in-brazil-and-beyond/ (accessed on 15 December 2020).
- Cunningham, J. COVID-19: Workers' Compensation. 2020. Available online: https://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employ ment/covid-19-workers-compensation.aspx (accessed on 8 December 2020).
- 71. Leal, D.; Elizondo, A. Mexico: How to Determine if COVID-19 is an Occupational Illness. 2020. Available online: https://www.littler.com/publication-press/publication/mexico-how-determine-if-covid-19-occupational-illness?utm_source=Mondag&utm_medium=syndication&utm_campaign=LinkedIn-integration (accessed on 10 December 2020).
- 72. Le Roux, W.; Colyn, P.; Coles, C. South Africa: Can Employees Who Are Infected with COVID-10, be Compensated in Terms of COIDA? 2020. Available online: https://www.ensafrica.com/news/detail/2393/can-employees-who-are-infected-with-the-coron/ (accessed on 10 December 2020).
- 73. Singh, I.; Seglins, D.; Wesley, A. Workplace Compensation Claims Reflect toll COVID-19 Has Taken on Canada's Workers. 2020. Available online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/covid-compensation-wsib-wcb-workers-1.5810305 (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 74. State of Maryland, Office of Brian E. Frosh, Attorney General. COVID-19 Employee Guidance. 2020. Available online: https://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/Pages/COVID19/employeeFAQ.aspx#3 (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 75. Vermont Department of Labor. Refusal to Return to Work-COVID 19. Available online: https://labor.vermont.gov/unemployment-insurance/refusal-return-work-covid-19 (accessed on 9 December 2020).
- 76. WHO Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Closing the Gap in A Generation: Health Equity through Action on the Social Determinants of Health. 2008. Available online: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241563703 (accessed on 19 December 2020).
- 77. OSHA. Safety and Health Program Management Guidelines. Available online: https://www.osha.gov/Publications/Const_Res_Man/1926_C_SH_guide.html#:~{}:text=An%20effective%20occupational%20safety%20and%20health%20program%20will,health%20training.%201.%20Management%20Commitment%20and%20Employee%20Involvement (accessed on 14 December 2020).
- 78. CDC. Interim Guidance for Businesses and Employers Responding to Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). 2020. Available online: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/guidance-business-response.html (accessed on 16 December 2020).
- 79. WHO. Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19): Health and Safety in the Workplace. 2020. Available online: https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/coronavirus-disease-covid-19-health-and-safety-in-the-workplace (accessed on 16 December 2020).
- 80. Keefe, A.R.; Demers, P.A.; Neis, B.; Arrandale, V.H.; Davies, H.W.; Gao, Z.; Hedges, K.; Holness, D.L.; Koehoorn, M.; Stock, S.R.; et al. A scoping review to identify strategies that work to prevent four important occupational diseases. *Am. J. Ind. Med.* 2020, 63, 490–516. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 81. Duhaime's Law Dictionary. Duty of Care Definition. Available online: http://www.duhaime.org/LegalDictionary/D/DutyofCare.aspx (accessed on 25 November 2020).
- 82. Hill, H.D. Paid Sick Leave and Job Stability. Work Occup. 2013, 40, 143–173. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 83. McCarthy, M. US workers without paid sick leave are more likely to forgo care, study finds. BMJ 2016, 10. [CrossRef]
- 84. Asfaw, A.; Rosa, R.; Pana-Cryan, R. Potential Economic Benefits of Paid Sick Leave in Reducing Absenteeism Related to the Spread of Influenza-Like Illness. *J. Occup. Environ. Med.* **2017**, *59*, 822–829. [CrossRef]

- 85. HASpod. The Legal Health And Safety Responsibilities Of Employers. 2019. Available online: https://www.haspod.com/blog/management/health-safety-responsibilities-employers (accessed on 14 December 2020).
- 86. Okello, D.R.O.; Gilson, L. Exploring the influence of trust relationships on motivation in the health sector: A systematic review. Human Resources for Health. *Hum. Resour. Health* **2015**, 13. [CrossRef]
- 87. Mastroiannia, K.; Storberg-Walke, J. Do work relationships matter? Characteristics of workplace interactions that enhance or detract from employee perceptions of well-being and health. *Health Psychol. Behaviour. Med.* **2014**, 2, 798–819. [CrossRef] [PubMed]